Ski for Light, Inc.

Mid-Year Board of Directors Meeting

Tuesday, October 18, 2011

Conference Call

9:00 p.m. Eastern, 8:00 p.m. Central, 7:00 p.m. Mountain, 6:00 p.m. Pacific, 5:00 p.m. Alaska

Minutes
The meeting was called to order by President Marion Elmquist at 5:06 p.m. Alaska time.  

Roll call taken by Secretary Heather Hall.

Executive Committee present: Marion Elmquist, Scott McCall, Heather Hall, Doug Boose, Judy Dixon and Larry Showalter. Brenda Seeger joined the meeting later. Directors present: Abernathy, Barnes, Brown, Byas, Coppens, David, Epstein, Hartt, Maclin, Montano, Oftedahl, O’Day, Schmaling and Yates. 

Not Present: Brunswick, Fisk, Gonzalez, and Heiberg.

Approval of Annual Meeting minutes of January 28th, 2011. 

No corrections or additions were needed and Showalter moved that the minutes be adopted as written. Barnes seconded the motion.  All voted in favor. The motion passed unanimously.

Approval of new Conflict of Interest Policy and Disclosure Statement

Boose reported that the past Conflict of Interest Policy was fairly straightforward.  Boose and Showalter drafted the latest version. The policy defines conflict of interest and how we will deal with any conflict of interest. The Minnesota council of non-profits was used as a reference. The new policy has been approved by our lawyer. Cara Barnes suggested reversing section 2 and 3.  However, this change was not agreed upon.  Epstein moved to adopt as written, McCall seconded. All voted in favor. The motion passed unanimously. 

Conflict of Interest, Disclosure Statement
Epstein asked who needs to sign the disclosure statements. All Board members and anyone who has a potential conflict as defined in the policies must sign the disclosure statements. Epstein moved to adopt the Disclosure Statement, Oftedahl seconded. All voted in favor. The motion passed unanimously. 

Approval of Document Retention and Destruction policy
Holly Schmaling stated that it would be a challenge for an organization to keep information with all volunteers. The policy provides for the systematic review, retention and destruction of all records and documents. The change in the policy is affecting those records that were being kept for 10 yrs and is being changed to 7 years. Wendy David asked how secure the documents are, and are they stored in an office. Boose shared that medical records are only kept for one month after the event.  Hartt moved to adopt the revised policy. Hall seconded. All voted in favor. The motion passed unanimously.

Approval of new Event Fee Refund policy
The Event Fee Refund Policy was described by Boose and Elmquist. Cara Barnes moved to approve the policy as written, Holly Schmaling seconded. All voted in favor. The motion passed unanimously. The policy will be posted on the board page and also put on FAQ for participants.

Treasurer’s Report/financial status/990 status

Doug Boose reported that we now have $117,000 in operating funds compared to $91,000 at this time last year. On the endowment side, at the end of September, the stock market was in a slump and we had dropped to $288,432.  That has recovered a bit since then and as of today we have just over $302,000 in the Endowment Fund. We are still on track to have a record high withdrawal of over $16,000 to help support our operations next year.

 

We have provided the accountants our records for last fiscal year for the preparation of our official financial reports and the Form 990.  They have filed for an extension of the October 15 Form 990 deadline.  We hope that we will have the financial reports and 990 back soon.  The draft 990 will be forwarded to the board to review before Marion signs off.  Richard Epstein commented they look terrific, with various ways to view which were very helpful and he appreciates how Boose broke down the report into various emails. Boose requested feedback on which reports are useful and to please let him know which reports or information is helpful. Boose stated that every quarter he puts out a different combination of reports. Coppens will need information for the annual report by the middle of December.

Budget/Finance Report:  Fundraising status

The Spring and Fall appeals went out from the Atlanta crew and the Sons of Norway fundraising mailing was done in Anchorage by John and Cynthia Olnes and local SONs lodge volunteers. Showalter shared some information via email to the Board on non-profit trends. Almost all non-profits are having trouble with fundraising. We are keeping our fingers crossed and will continue to be prudent. No surplus funds are expected this year. Showalter stated that is ok, since the event is priced the same as two years ago, and the costs are up and could be higher this year. Bonnie will be pursuing fundraising with the foundations and Marion et al will continue to work with corporate sponsors. Scott and Marilyn McCall and Joe and Suzanne Brown put together our mailing which is very much appreciated and they always have a good time. This year the letters were pre-folded and the signature was pre-printed which helped the process. Showalter stated that the mailing was a big task and was glad to have so many helping.

Elections

Announcement of Nominating Committee 

The Nominating Committee is chaired by Julie Coppens, and consists of Wendy David, Bob Hartt and David Fisk. Work with the committee includes coming up with a slate of officers so that interviews can be done prior to the event and ready to go after the Board meeting.

Term expirations/number of seats to fill
Judy Dixon reported on terms that will expire, the list was sent out by email to the board by Cara Barnes. 

Expiring in 2012; Barnes, Brown, Brunswick, Coppens, David, Fisk, Maclin, McCall, Oftedahl, Schmaling, Seeger, Showalter, and Yates. Expiring in 2014; Abernathy, Boose, Byas, Dixon, Elmquist, Epstein, Gonzalez, Hall, Hartt, Heiberg, Montano, and O’Day. Reminder that Holly and Leslie came on last year for a one year term. 13 positions are expiring in 2012. Nominations are due by Dec. 24th for officers to the board. Bonnie O’ Day asked if there are term limits. No, there are not. The nominations should come to Judy Dixon by email. You can nominate yourself or someone else.  Judy Dixon will send out ballots. 

2012 Event Update

Elmquist reported that 10 members of the planning committee met at the event site in Provo, Utah.  Judy Dixon could not make it due to airlines. Renovations at the hotel are scheduled to be complete before our arrival and the meeting rooms will be ok.  No major problems. The meeting covered all major aspects and all committee members are carrying out their responsibilities. Provided we can attract enough participants. Of the 146 applicants, 75 of those are VIPs and of that number 25 are first timers. Expect that there are a fair number of cancellations. In addition we have 57 guides, applications and only 4 are new guides. We have 6 MIP applications and 8 other applications for a total of 146. Elmquist shared that some fun ideas came up over the weekend for evening activities. Ken Leghorn spent most of Saturday at the ski site working with the staff.  Oftedahl asked if the list of who hasn’t applied could be shared.  Showalter has that list and will review. Lynda sent a list of new people from last year. Wendy David shared that she can share information with the staff during orientation if there are any issues with the renovation that need to be addressed.

2013 Site Report

Elmquist shared that we have been talking to places in Michigan, Colorado, Alaska, and Bend, Oregon. John Klemaseski is doing some site visits in the Mid-West. Tim Byas and Marie Huston can look at Colorado locations.  The Executive Committee decided last week to look in the Midwest since we have been in the West the last 4 years. We haven’t looked at Lake Placid recently. Some ideas are Michigan in 2013, Anchorage in 2014, and Colorado in 2015 for our anniversary. Bend has a good hotel for us and can provide bus transportation.   At the ski area though  we will need cooperation from the track setting folks and the Nordic center isn’t very big.  Elmquist asked if there are any other thoughts on sites. Wendy David asked if there will there be a different place to stay in Colorado.  Elmquist and Larry Showalter stopped at the Inn at Silver Creek.

Leslie Maclin shared that Telemark got re-opened and they are hosting the ski Paralympics.  John Klemaseski will look at that location, although there is not enough beginner terrain. Richard Epstein asked if Anchorage is the only city being considered?  Elmquist shared that Alyeska Resort is an option.   A concern was raised that Anchorage is warm and not good snow. Doug Boose and Lynda Boose and John Olnes had spent time at Kincaid this summer to look at the tracks. It was raised to look at the weather records for the places we are considering.

Social Media Update

Leslie Maclin focused on our social media to strengthen our community. Thanks to Heather Hall and Kirsten Johnson for setting up the Facebook page.  Maclin reported that our primary social media will be Facebook and our secondary would be YouTube. Maclin uses LinkedIn a lot for work and this could be utilized as well. The links for Facebook (FB) and YouTube have been put on the sfl webpage. Maclin shared that the plan is to ask people what they like and ask what accessibility issues arise. Once a week, we will post pictures, pose questions, and post comments.  We are discontinuing the SFL Facebook group, and we now we have a SFL page and have invited people to join the page and like the page. The administrators to the page can get statistics and measures. Our weekly measure is up 17%.  Please join in the conversation. We lost a lot of the photos when we switched from the group to the page. We have a new VIP who puts their dog up whose name is Boris. We are going to ski clubs and posting on their websites. Julie Coppens offered to put together photo galleries of past events and then send photos to Facebook. Wendy David asked what if you don’t want to be on FB since she does not want to be on FB. In regard to the accessibility challenges many who are blind face, in adapting to changes in mainstream software, as well as finding ways to access the newer social media such as Face Book, Bob Hartt described himself as an old “fuddy duddy” who is just trying to keep up with the new Windows operating system to attract first time VIP skiers.”  It was raised that a great special interest session would be to help folks to navigate FB and create a profile and security settings for themselves. Jenison Asuncion could help a lot. Bonnie O’Day shared that she promised a grant giver that we would do a special interest session on FB. Maclin would like to see how we can edit a video after the event, there are some Videos on YouTube but they are dated. Marion Elmquist shared that she and Holly Schmalling heard while at the outdoor retail show that it would be cool to post pics of stuff we are using from donors and corporate sponsors. Maclin shared that on LinkedIn we can connect with corporate sponsors.  Julie Coppens shared that the power for corporate sponsors, is that if our information gets shared on Jansport and we get the word out, the viral affect is good for both SFL and the sponsors. Coppens added that it’s worth the effort and we all have to use it to raise our profile.  

Guide Training Manual Update
Scott McCall reported that over the summer he, Bob Civiak and Ken Leghorn contributed a lot of content and sent a draft to Julie Coppens to be our editor. We are calling it a handbook and not a manual. The handbook will be distributed to all guides and can also be emailed. The next step will be a DVD to illustrate teaching techniques.  Coppens added that the new handbook is much more efficient and the important points are addressed. The online handbook will be a pdf version and will be available with black and white photos. Hall suggested an appendix to the handbook later to incorporate the mobility impaired guiding methods.

Planning Manual Update

Elmquist reported that we have made tremendous progress on the planning manual. Judy Dixon and Donna Permar are making the transition to making it a permanent word document.  The version that Scott McCall sent out is the latest version.

Bylaws

Wendy David requested that if you have any proposed by-law changes, please submit them to her.

2012 Ridderrenn Team size/ Anglo Norse gift and what to do with it if offered
Elmquist updated the board on the Ridderrenn. We are in good financial condition to send two guides and two skiers. We need a motion. Last year we received a gift from the Anglo Norse fund and sent two skiers, which cost us some for airfares. The Ridderrenn is changing, with the election of a new secretary general. If we do get that gift we would use that gift to defray the costs of the skier/guides. We should assume that we will not get the gift, and it will be wonderful if we do.  Richard Epstein asked when did that offer came in? Elmquist stated that the gift was presented a couple weeks before our annual event in 2011. Part of the component was that the skiers would be guided by Norwegians and the Ridderrenn would provide Norwegian guides. The gift’s intent is that is an interface between Norwegians and Americans. Elmquist shared that Dianne Hanisch will no longer be the Secretary General, and we may not receive the gift which was lovely, but it did cost us money for travel.  Seeger moved to send 2 skiers and 2 guides to 2012 Ridderrenn, Wendy David seconded.  All voted in favor. The motion to send 2 guides and 2 skiers to the 2012 Ridderrenn was passed unanimously.

Old Business

Laura Oftedahl reported that last Feb we had an ad-hoc committee to figure out how to honor Bud Keith and we met on the phone. Larry Showalter provided all the things that are named now in honor of others. We came up with the decision to rename the endowment fund after Bud since he was a real believer in the fund.  We are proposing that we name the Bud Keith endowment fund for the future, so that it conveys the feeling.  Doug Boose asked if we should we have SFL in the name. Oftedahl replied that we can brainstorm on names and decide on the spring appeal. Wendy David asked if there other ideas?  Oftedahl said there were but they didn’t seem to fit with his values, the Endowment fund seemed like the best fit.  Elmquist will put in on the agenda for the spring meeting and will put together a proposal. 

Elmquist reported that there was a problem with our server Blue host and that is why we were down last weekend.  Someone sharing our site had a cyber attack. Blue host is in Provo, we are in one box with other corporations. One of those was the target of an attack and they host over 200,000.

Showalter reported on the survey that was sent out after the 2011 event. The working idea is that we would not stay at Snow Mountain Ranch again based on negative comments.

New Business

Bonnie O’Day commented that some of you know that one of our foundations has asked for results. So we designed a survey to send out to folks if there are changes in your life. We do mean what we say and it is true. If I can do this I can do anything. A reminder will go out to folks to complete the survey.

Meeting was adjourned at 6:41 Alaska time.

You can find the documents regarding the new or revised policies on the SFL Board page at   www.sfl.org/board.html.  They are near the top.

Respectfully submitted by

Heather Hall, Secretary

